WEST MIDLAND YOUNG ATHLETES CROSS COUNTRY LEAGUE

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING – 19th June 2013
Minutes
The meeting was held at the Royal Sutton Coldfield clubhouse, by kind permission of the club, commencing at 7.10pm
Present: Chairman & Acting Secretary; Noel Butler (Leamington), Treasurer; Matthew  Hargreaves (Tamworth), Registration Secretary, Ruth Waugh (Rugby & Northampton) and 21 representatives from Birchfield, BRAT, Dudley & Stourbridge, Halesowen, Kidderminster & Stourport, Leamington, Royal Sutton Coldfield, Rugby & Northampton, Solihull & Small Heath, Sparkhill, Sphinx, Stratford, Tamworth and Wolverhampton & Bilston. 

Apologies were received from:-
· Results Secretaries; Alison & Craig Mills (Nuneaton) and Ray Morgan (Leamington)
· Charles Chadwick (Nuneaton)
· John McKeown & Chris Hazell (Coventry Godiva) 
· Rita Brownlie - Bromsgrove & Redditch
Cannock & Stafford and Tipton were not present at the meeting and did not send apologies.
1) Chairman's opening remarks: The chairman had circulated a report as acting secretary (which is attached as appendix 1) and gave a brief review of the season. Many changes had been made and most had been successful and more improvements are on the agenda tonight. Since he had written the report Ruth Waugh had decided that she could not continue as Registration Secretary but had agreed to take over as league secretary. Therefore the committee vacancy was for Registration Secretary which the Chairman expected to be filled by the clubs.
2) Minutes of the 2012 AGM: were accepted as a true record and were signed as such by the chairman
3) Matters Arising: There were no matters arising from the minutes.
4) Sponsorship: The chairman reported that the league has received an offer of sponsorship from  Sportswear Deals the details of which are:-
· Sportswear Deals will provide all race numbers and have its name at the top of the numbers. 

· Sportswear Deals website www.sportsweardeals.co.uk to be advertised on the WMYACCL website stating its presence at the fixtures and vice versa they will advertise the league’s website. Should there be any race day programmes then the website to be included in the programme. 

· Sportswear Deals to be the sole retailer at all fixtures and provide a stall. 
· Sportswear Deals will pay for the race numbers (note: the League has  given an indicative figure of £350) as well as pay a fee of £300 to the league to cover website links and have its stall present at all fixtures as well as title sponsorship of the league.

The original offer had included provision for them to sell hoodies. The committee had felt the current supplier had never let the league down and we should continue with him. Sportswear Deals had understood our reasoning and agreed to remove this requirement without reducing its offer.
The offer was accepted unanimously.

Dave Goddard of R&N suggested that league T Shirts and caps would be popular and the chairman would pass this onto the company.

The meeting also requested that the issuing of numbers be done so that the same numbers would not be issued to clubs for both male and female athletes.

5) Treasurer’s Report: The Treasurer gave his report and this is attached as Appendix 2. The accounts will accompany the minutes as a separate document. It was proposed by Paul Hawkins of Stratford and seconded by Colin Thompson of Wolverhampton & Bilston that the accounts be adopted and this was carried unanimously. 
6) Acting Secretary’s Report: See item 1 above.  
7) League Rules: The draft rules proposed by the committee were approved subject to the subsequent changes documented in 8 below.
8) Changes of Rule: The following changes of rule were discussed:-
· Timetable (Rule 26): A request was made by Wolverhampton & Bilston to move the under 17 men’s race to an earlier stage of the timetable. As it had not suggested a time for the race, the committee proposed we revert to the league’s original timetable This could then be reversed in alternate years. After considerable debate it was proposed and carried unanimously to keep the current timetable except the under 17 men’s and women’s races would swap times in alternate years. For 2013-14 the under 17 Men’s races would be the second race.
· Number of fixtures (Rule 11): A proposal was submitted by Wolverhampton & Bilston to reduce fixtures from 5 to 4, with the January race being the fixture to be dropped. 
The committee had considered this and felt that the proportion of the 1,000 plus athletes who compete in the league who run in both championships is small, so the reminder would miss out on a fixture. However, it was aware that the athletes who do compete in the championships sometimes have to decide between the league and the championships and therefore proposed an amendment which was a change to rule 22 that “the individual titles be decided on the best 4 out of 5. If a fixture was cancelled then it would be best 3 out of 4.” This was voted on and approved by 13 votes to 5.
· Team Championships (Rule 23): Proposed by the Committee. The rule will be changed to read that it will be the first three athletes to score for a team for the championship. The 4th, 5th & 6th athletes will score for a ‘B’ team championship. Only medals would be awarded for the B team competition.  After some considerable debate it was clear that the clubs wanted the current position to remain unchanged and the proposal was rejected unanimously.
· Results (Rule 21): The committee had proposed that the following is added at the end of the rule. “The finish of each race will be videoed to assist with finalisation of results and resolving of queries. The images will be deleted 7 days after the results are published when they become final.” This was carried unanimously
9) Trophies Presentation after the last meeting:  The chairman advised the meeting that as the computerised results had been so successful with the results being available immediately after the races the presentation of trophies could be reintroduced for next season if the clubs would like it to be. The trophies would be presented throughout the meeting as they are done at championships. The meeting was unanimous in agreeing that this should be done.
10)  Election of Officers: The following were proposed and elected unanimously:
· Chairman: Noel Butler (Leamington)

· Secretary: Ruth Waugh (Rugby & Northampton)
· Treasurer: Matthew Hargreaves (Tamworth)

· Results Secretaries: Ray Morgan (Leamington) & Alison Mills (Nuneaton)

· Trophies Secretary: Bob Carey (Sphinx)
· Officials Secretary: Noel Mckakly (Wolverhampton & Bilston)

There were no nominations for the position of Registration Secretary. The Chairman advised the meeting that this position needed to be filled by the end of July if the league was to operate next season. The clubs could not expect the remaining officers to cover this role.
11)  Dates & Venues for the 2012-13 Season: Five offers had been received prior to the meeting:-
6th October 2013


Tipton / Leamington
17th November 2013

Wolverhampton & Bilston
8th December 2013


Halesowen

19th January 2014


Nuneaton 
9th February 2014


None
Birchfield offered at the meeting to host the February fixture. The dates suggested were agreed and on a vote Leamington was chosen as the venue for the October fixture. The chairman was asked to write to Tipton to thank them for their offer to host and their support for the league over many years. (Note: This was done 21st June)
12)  Any other Relevant Business:
a. First Aid: The Chairman was asked if he could ascertain how many athletes were treated by the first aid personnel last season. If this was not possible could these figures be kept next season and reported to the AGM.
Action: The Chairman to ascertain First Aid casualties

The meeting closed at 8.35pm
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WEST MIDLAND YOUNG ATHLETES 

CROSS COUNTRY LEAGUE

Acting Secretary’s Report for season 2012-13
2012-13 was a season of change for the league with many new innovations being introduced. The results were done by computer for the first time and in some cases they were available on the afternoon of the fixture. A new registration system was introduced which after a few teething issues worked extremely well. A club entry fee was introduced as was a new method of paying for duplicate numbers. The end of season presentation of trophies and the league handbook were discontinued with all the information in the handbook being available on the league website.

At the meetings a dual funnel was used and after some initial problems both the officials and athletes got used to it. Disqualification for not wearing club vests or not wearing a number issued by the league was enforced and it was pleasing to see that after many disqualifications in the first two races they had almost disappeared in the remaining fixtures especially in respect of club vests. 
All five races went off well using the same venues as the previous year. The snow causes some concerns at Nuneaton but in the event the meeting went off without incident.  For the last two seasons comments had been made about the poor behavior of a small number of athletes but I am pleased to report a complete absence of these incidents last season and the clubs and athletes should be complemented on this improvement.  I had reason to write to two clubs about club officials’ behavior and was pleased with the positive responses from both clubs.

The website was again very popular as the league used it more and more for communication and it really came into its own getting out information promptly for the Nuneaton fixture.

You will see from the AGM agenda there are more changes planned for next season so please ensure your club is represented at the meeting.
The league was again wonderfully served by the technical officials who control the races and I want to take this opportunity to thank them for their contribution to the league. Noel Mckakly has worked hard to recruit new members for his team but still needs more to bring the numbers up to a satisfactory level. This is one reason why we are asking clubs to supply a qualified official next season.

I am pleased to announce that we have received an offer to sponsor the league next year and this will be put to the AGM.

Finally I must thank your committee for all the work they have put in on your behalf. They are a hard working group of people who really care about your league and have worked to make it a extremely well run competition and the changes suggested for next season should improve the situation further. However we need fresh blood with new ideas and the office of secretary is still vacant.

Noel Butler
6th June 2013
APPENDIX 2
Treasurer’s Report for the year ending 31st May 2013

Please refer to the accounts, distributed amongst you. The top half of the page sets out the league’s income and expenditure account for the year, next to which is a proposed budget for next year, which I will talk about later. The bottom half of the page sets out the balance sheet position as at the year end and below that are notes referring to certain figures.

Income & Expenditure 

As planned, the league made a loss for the year.  However, I am pleased to say that the figure of £409.67 was less than the budgeted loss of £725.00. The league benefitted from £500.00 of sponsorship/donation income, and our thanks go to our Chairman for organising this and also to Rugby & Northampton for their donation.

Whilst it was always intended to make a loss and subsidise the affiliation fee from reserves, clubs should be aware that the “true” cost of the league would have entailed an affiliation fee of c£155.00.

Balance Sheet

As agreed at last year’s AGM, replacement numbers would be invoiced at the end of the season and I hope that of the £139.00 due, most, if not all, will be paid tonight.

Otherwise, the only item of note is trophies, where we took the opportunity to buy next season’s trophies to secure a better discount, thus saving substantially on costs compared to 2011/12.

Budget for 2013/14
I have shown a budget based on an unchanged affiliation fee and no sponsorship. This predicts a loss of £1,045.00, which is well within the scope of the League’s reserves. However, I am confident that the members will endorse the proposals for sponsorship and we can thus look forward to a further period without an increase to the affiliation fee.

Accordingly, either way, I am proposing that the affiliation fee remain unchanged for 2013/14 at £100.00 per club.

Matthew J Hargreaves CPFA, MAAT

Honorary Treasurer

10th June 2013
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